                           MINUTES OF  SANTON DOWNHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY, 3RD AUGUST 2020
Those present:

Michael Mackender (Chairman)

Paul Brown

Andrew Butcher (Vice Chairman)

Debbie Cock

Sylvia East(Parish Clerk)


Gareth Rees

Cllr Victor Lukanuik (County)                  
The Chairman thanked all present for attending

Apologies
The Parish Clerk advised that apologies had been received from George Radford and that he had also advised he was resigning.  The Parish Council were aware of Mr Radford’s ongoing health issues and wished therefore to offer him their enormous gratitude for continuing as long as he has.  The Parish Clerk was asked to send a letter of thanks to Mr Radford and to place this on the Notice Board.

With the ongoing issues of Covid 19 it is difficult for any of us to deal with issues in the normal manner but it was agreed a notice would be placed regarding the necessity for a new Parish Councillor.
Declaration of Interest
There were no declarations of interest
Signing of the Previous Minutes
Minutes of the meeting held on the 17th February were signed as a true copy of what transpired
Parish Clerk’s Report
a) Despite the problems experienced with the lockdown the accounts had been dealt with by the Internal Accountant and the Exemption process had been agreed with the External Auditor, all that was now

Required was to put the Accounting Statement on the Parish Council Website.   As we were not in a position to follow through with the Public Rights period due to the lockdown, it was stated that anyone wishing to view the full accounts could do so at any given time.  The accounts are simple and very open and have always been available for anyone interested to inspect.
b) The Parish Clerk mentioned that she had been emailed, telephoned and had spoken to several village residents about the huge influx of ‘visitors’ to the village.   This influx had caused a lot of anxiety and harrassment with the public parking outside homes, using the hedges and fences as toilets, and the problems of parking had, at times, been unprecedented.  One of the most contentious of the complaints related specifically to the St Helen’s Picnic Site where the numbers of visitors had been so vast that the allocated rubbish bins were filled to overflowing.   As we are all aware the toilet facilities to this picnic area have been closed for the last two years, which certainly does not help the situation with the vast crowds.   The Parish Clerk did make a few trips to look at the rubbish complaints and took pictures.  At the times of her visits the bins were filled and at least the bags of rubbish that could not be put in the bins appear to have been placed as tidily as possible in the vicinity of the bins.  As a follow up the Parish Clerk did speak to the Forestry Commission and advised that it seemed somewhat ridiculous that there were so few facilities and that the bins most certainly should have been emptied far more regularly.   Cllr. Lukannuik had been heavily involved and through mainly his actions, perhaps enhanced with further action by the Parish Clerk, Viridor who own the rubbish bins, did empty as promised.   The frank answer to this particular dilemma is that the Forestry Commission should have realised that people would flood to this area and that they should have either ensured the facilities were in place, at least the issue of the rubbish.   If the budget was too tight to ensure the overseeing of this area then it would perhaps have been wiser for the Forestry Commission to have closed the area.  Not an easy situation given that in may ways we have all had to respond in the best way we could but it was agreed by all present that this was not an acceptable situation.  St Helen’s Picnic area is not the responsibility of this Parish Council but the unfortunate fact is that this is a tiny village that is unused to being bombarded by hordes of visitors.   It was muted that we should perhaps ask for a representative of the Forestry Commission to attend one of our  Parish Council Meetings.
c) The Parish Clerk raised an issue that had been discussed previously.  The case of remuneration for the cutting of the larger Village Green.   This is cut a number of times during the year, and it has to be said that we should all feel proud of how clean and tidy it looks.   It was agreed after a short discussion that £500 should be paid as a remuneration and that the Parish Council would continue to pay for the upkeep and maintenance of the privately owned tractor.  Should the number of cuts increase then the Parish Council will revisit this agreement.  All present were in full agreement.
The Chairman asked whether there are any matters on which the Parish Councillor’s would like to report 
Paul Brown raised the problem of overhanging branches from the piece of land owned by Val Lloyd, this is an ongoing problem but it is once again becoming a problem .  The Chairman and Parish Clerk will go to see Ms Lloyd to discuss this and propose that if she is unable to deal with the cutting of the overhanging branches, the Parish Council will undertake this.

This lead to a short discussion about other problems with overhanging branches or hedges growing too far from their boundary and the Parish Council were advised of an issue of obstructed vision coming out onto the main road from the top end of the green.  It was agreed that the Chairman and Parish Clerk would speak to the owners of the house concerned.   The other obstuction of view issues concerned overhanging branches down the avenues into the village, mainly from the road going towards Thetford.  This is now becoming quite serious.  It was agreed that the Parish Clerk would communicate once again with Suffolk County Council and the Forestry Commission.

 The Chairman  invited our County Councillor to report on any matters – Cllr Lukannuik referred to the issues of contention and anger relating to St Helen’s Picnic Site.  He had been advised by the Forestry Commission that Viridor emptied the bins every Friday but he has been monitoring this and was saddened to advise this was not always the case.  The toilet issue is a concern and the Chairman advised that the problem would seem to be that the cesspit is not working as it should and the Forestry Commission has no money to correct this problem.   Again the problem of budget is recognised but the situation is far from acceptable.
Cllr Lukannuik reported on the issues of the burst main at Brandon which of course we were all made aware of because of the increase of traffic.  This has been dealt with.   He also mentioned that a request had been received to have a 40 mph  restriction on the 1077 to Thetford.  This was an issue he was dealing with but advised this would be a long drawn out issue and was not optimistic about results given the expenditure that would be involved.  With regard to the Railway Building demolition, this had been challenged by the Heritage Society and the judgement was that Breckland has to communicate with the public and more consultation would have to take place, however, the demolition order still exits.  There is some concern that the £1M package put aside for the improvements to the car park and platforms could be lost.  This will be an ongoing situation.   The Chairman asked where the car park money would have gone to and the answer was Greater Anglia.

Chairman’s Report
The Chairman advised that there is a Pine Tree on the green that is dying and this lead through to a discussion about other trees being somewhat unhealthy.   The Parish Clerk reminded the Council that a professional tree inspection had been taken some years ago and that she would get this report out so that the Parish Council could take a walk around the Village Green to inspect all of the trees that were designated in need of attention down the line.  The Chairman, Parish Clerk and Gareth Rees would undertake this but other Parish Councillors were more than welcome to participate.  Whilst the Parish Council were in a relatively good financial situation, it would make sense to undertake all health and safety aspects within the village, where feasible.
The Chairman confirmed date of the next  meeting  on the 5th October 2020
Chairman closed the  Meeting at 8.25pm.
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